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Agenda

194th Annual Meeting

St. John’s Church, Ashfield

Sunday, February 1, 2015

Opening Prayer

Welcome

Slate of Nominations

Presentation of the Budget for 2015

Reverence for our History and Goals for our Future

Period of Gratitude

Closing Prayer

Minutes 

St. John's Church

194th Annual Meeting

February 9, 2014
Present: Vivian Leidy, Marilyn Berthelette, Sue Craft, Ruth Craft, Mary Snow, Susan Todd, Eliot Moss, Jane Wagener, Jim Wagener, Arianna Burch, Herb Libby

Opening Prayer: Eliot Moss

Hymn 778: We all are one in mission, verses 1 & 2
Welcome: Sue Craft 
Envisioning Our Time Together In the Coming Year
Partner with urban church to work with adolescents

Be more deliberate about climate change in sermons, studies, etc.  (Consider book study:  God’s Body)  Call upon Margaret Bullitt-Jonas to talk about this.  Other names brought up:  Preston Browning, John and Lou Ratte.  Get teens involved.

A renewed effort on food related interests:  Food Bank, community meals, extra plate at a meal (donate money to food bank, etc.)

Low attendance:  Why?

Re-establish Canterbury Groups.

News letter to go to all in town.

Christian Ed for children.  Confirmation.

Lynnette’s work on women’s life changes and religion.

David Bruffee: The Report of the Nominating Committee

motion to accept the nominating report accepted

Budget: Jim Wagener

Comments and Questions

Lynnette Sievert: New ideas for things to do as a parish

Monthly Newsletter idea - Kristin Wickline

(idea from Conway Congregational Church)

with advertisements for local crafts

Getting more people signed up for Constant Contact

Parish Statistics 2014 for St. John’s Church

St. John's Church

194th Annual Meeting

February 1st, 2015

Baptisms: 2
     Theodore William Todd Beach and John Ely Todd Beach on August 31, 2014

Renewal of Vows:  0
Marriage: 0

Confirmations: 2 (with Bishop Douglas Fisher)
    Arianna Monds Burch and Jack Monds Burch on June 22, 2014

Received: 0


Burials:  1
     Ruth Johnson Craft on September 13, 2014

Memorials:  0
Transfers:  0
Number of services held: 59
Total Attendance at all services by year: 

2004: 3084


2005: 2770


2006: 2264


2007: 2248


2008: 2269


2009: 1923


2010: 2006


2011: 1520


2012: 1227


2013: 1291


2014: 1411
Total Sunday Services: 52
Total Sunday Attendance: 1101
Average Sunday Attendance: 21
Vestry 2014

Warden:  Sue Craft 


Clerk:  Jane Wagener


Co-Treasurers:  Jim Wagener and Susan Todd

Vestry Members: Marilyn Berthelette, David Bruffee, Kristen Wickline

Nominating Committee:  Sue Craft and Vestry

Nominations for 2015:

Senior Warden:     
Susan Todd

Junior Warden:
David Bruffee

Treasurer:

Jim Wagener


Clerk:


Jane Wagener 

Vestry Members:
Bryan Dufresne, Mary Snow

Vestry Associates:  Jim Wagener, Mariel Kinsey, Julie Meservey, Kristen Wickline


Convention Delegates:  Marilyn Berthelette and Bob Harris

Youth Delegate:  Arianna Burch     Alternate:  David Bruffee

Vicar’s Report on 2014 

St. John's Church

194th Annual Meeting

February 1st, 2015

Perhaps the most unusual or striking thing about 2014 for us, meaning both me as Vicar and the congregation, was that, with the generous support of the congregation, I was able to take a three-month sabbatical.  This coincided with a semester sabbatical from UMass, which made it even more special and opportune.  Here is a quick recap of my sabbatical activities.  In January (prior to the actual sabbatical time, but I include it anyway) I journeyed to Africa and enjoyed (endured?) a ten-day climb of Mt. Kilimanjaro in Tanzania, followed by a week of visiting the wild animal parks.  It was a wonderful experience.  I promise that this is the only peak that is the highest of its continent that I intend to climb!  In March the sabbatical began in earnest and I traveled to England for some work with a computer science colleague and a more reflective couple of weeks visiting Cornwall.  I was indeed able to talk to God as I went out walking on moors and the coastal path.  In April I was back in Amherst and enjoyed worship at some other congregations around the diocese.  It was both nice, and interesting and informative, to be in the pews and not up front for a little while, and to see how some other folks do things.  For almost all of May I was in residence at Holy Cross Monastery on the west bank of the Hudson River in NY state.  That was a time both of measured work (following a monastic sort of work, worship, and rest schedule) and of deeper reflection and resting in God.  In June I was back, but at the end of the month was able to attend CREDO II, a clergy development and wellness week put on by the Church Pension Fund.  It enabled me to put my sabbatical experiences into even more perspective.

But of course your life here went on while I was away.  We were all very fortunate that the Reverend Dr. Jennifer Walters accepted our invitation to fill in for three months.  I am sure that it was refreshing to have a different voice and style in worship and leadership.  I am even more grateful that Jennifer is continuing to journey with us as Assisting Priest, leading worship about once a month and otherwise participating in our common life.  Jennifer, it is wonderful to have you with us!

This year we also said goodbye to our beloved Ruth Craft.  A word I came up with for her a few years ago is instigator.  I mean that in the most positive sense – she was someone who would see a need or have an idea and she would make it happen.  So many good things around Ashfield and around St. John’s came about because of her inspiration and efforts.  Ruth, we miss you!

We have also enjoyed and benefited from increasing connection with Double Edge Theatre.  I know I love having these young people around, and I hope that we are able to offer some broader community to them in this rural place, far away from home for most of them.

Often I am asked how St. John’s is doing.  I have been able to say that though we are small, we meet our budget, we keep our buildings up, and we are engaged in significant mission and ministry in the community around us.  I think this continues to be true, but at the same time I think it is important to express a concern that may be obvious.  We have a small leadership team, and it is shrinking.  All of us are getting older.  People sometimes are ill, or need to tend to illness or crisis in their families.  They may travel more to visit their children and grandchildren.  They may move away, and yes, sometimes a beloved member passes away.  We are ending 2014 sound, but the situation suggests that we work vigorously to develop a Plan B before some kind of crisis occurs and finds us unprepared.  I don’t come with an answer, only a wish to walk with you all as we figure out how to continue sound into the future.  We have come this far with God’s help!

Yours in Christ,

The Rev. Eliot Moss, Vicar
2014 Warden’s Report

St. John's Church

194th Annual Meeting

February 1st, 2015

2014 has been a year of transition and loss, both personally, in our church family and in the  wider community.  It has been a year of remembering what was and looking ahead to what now.  Last year during Annual Meeting, we envisioned our time together for the coming year.  One of the  themes was getting the word out about who we are as a faith community by increasing our Constant Contact list and including the community of Ashfield when we send out our newsletter.  Continuing to hold up our mission outreach by reading thank you notes during church from organizations we have given to and by being intentional about finding new ways to reach out beyond our church family.  Adult education is a  path many would like to follow, by reading and discussing books or inviting speakers to share their thoughts about various issues.  The many other reports you will read today attest to the strong commitment we all share to support the life of our wonderful church.

I am at a transition point in my own life and to that end have decided to step back from my responsibilities as Warden and as a member of the Vestry.  Thank you for the many ways you have responded to requests for help.  I am so grateful to the St John's community for the support I received during my Mother's illness and death.  The journey of grief continues for me and I am hoping to allow some space to see what now.  Thank you all for your love of St John's.

Sue Craft

Warden

2014 Music Report 

St. John's Church

194th Annual Meeting

February 1st, 2015

Under Hedley Yost's watchful eye, some needed maintenance work as well as a thorough tuning was done on our delightful 1860 Johnson organ.  Did you know that our organ is the oldest extant Johnson organ in the building for which it was built?  Many of these old organs have been moved from church to church, but ours is a “homebody,” happily staying put.  We are blessed.

We had both a Christmas Eve choir and an Easter Choir.  St. John's is a singing church and as such had a cappella services the Sundays I was away.  I played a week of services (18) at my retreat center, Adelynrood, in Byfield, MA and I also attended the national conference of the Association of Anglican Musicians (AAM)  held in Washington, D.C. and Virginia.  There I heard some glorious music and wonderful sermons.  These conferences are a time of renewal, greeting and sharing with colleagues, education, and just plain enjoyment in our wider Anglican communion. 

We are continuing our exploration of Wonder, Love, and Praise as well as Lift Every Voice and Sing and, of course, we continue to enjoy our 1982 Hymnal. What a wealth of hymnody we have in our tradition!

I am thankful to be part of such a wonderful church.  Thank you.

Marilyn Berthelette, organist

2014 Buildings and Grounds Committee Report

St. John's Church

194th Annual Meeting

February 1st, 2015

As usual, this year marked the completion of many projects at Saint John's.  In the Corner House, a new thermostat in the living room should be easier to operate.  The storm door hinges at the kitchen were repaired to save the expensive door.  The faucet was replaced in the caretaker's apartment, and the apartment was painted by the new tenants.  We soundproofed the blocked door between the church office and the apartment.  The buckled boards of the kitchen porch were trimmed and re-attached flat.  We cut down the size of the portable sign-board so it could be moved easily.  The porch floor and the kitchen floor were both re-painted by Susan Todd.  We got a second opinion on replacement of the furnace, and decided to have Kevin Purington repair it to buy another three or four years life.  This gives us time to budget $1000 each year toward the inevitable replacement.  Susan Todd and Herb Libby worked with a sign company for design, building, and installation of a sign to identify Saint John's Corner for all the users of the building. We bought new mats for entry at the Corner and the church.  At the church, the building inspector wants us to have anti-panic hardware on the three exit doors from the sanctuary.  The low-cost fix using spring door closers to close the now latch-free doors is inconspicuous but makes some noise.  The normal fix is expensive, ugly crash-bar hardware.  Our annual roof inspection revealed both Church roof edges had failed.  The edges were repaired by Art Lussier with hand-formed sheet metal and some slate work, painting and caulking.  He also noted that the spires on the tower need work soon.  Numerous gardening activities kept our grounds looking nice.  Two new bushes, Rose of Sharon, were planted by Arianna and Jack Burch.  Addison Hall did trimming on trees, and assisted Jodie with a major garden cleanout.  Susan Todd waters and tends plants, especially around the church entrance.  We also sanded and refinished the garden bench by the fish pond which Herb Libby maintains.   Spring and fall cleanups of the grounds, and periodic lawn-mowing  are still contracted out.  Carl Nelke is the provider for this service.  We continue contracting for cleaning services inside the church and the Corner with Ivy Terrill, who is doing a fine job.  The Buildings and Grounds Committee would like to thank all the church members who helped care for the church property this year.

2014 Mission Giving Report
St. John's Church

194th Annual Meeting

February 1st, 2015


Each year the Mission Team has $5,000 to give away to groups that we feel make good use of our donations.  In keeping with the Mission Team's belief that Mission Funds be distributed locally, nationally and globally, the Team has decided to continue in that decision with a bit more going this year to local organizations who could use a little extra help in these tough economic times.  Below are the groups that are receiving funds this year:

Hilltowns Food Pantry:







$750

P.O. Box 161 


Ashfield, MA. 01330

The Food Pantry serves about ten towns in the area and is supported by local

churches.  This year the Food Pantry has seen the numbers of 

people benefiting from its supplies increase substantially. 

Community Action Fuel Assistance




        $1870

Attn: Tammy Butler

393 Main Street

Greenfield, MA. 01301

This program offers financial assistance and emergency oil for low

income people in Franklin County.  Given the reduction in government

funds, we have decided to increase the amount we traditionally give for the 

need continues to increase.

Franklin County Home Care





       $700

330 Montague City Road, Suite 1

Turners Falls, MA. 01376-2530

This agency provides help with emergency donations for 

food, caregiver support, and general elder emergencies.

Five Talents International






        $500

P.O. Box 331

Vienna, VA.  22183

Five Talents Mission is "to fight poverty, create jobs, and

transform lives by empowering the poor in developing countries 

using innovative savings and microcredit programs, business training

and spiritual development."  The names comes from Matthew 25:14-30,

"Master". he said.  You have entrusted me with five talents.  See, I have gained

 five more."

Thresholds








          $100

4101 North Ravenswood Avenue

Chicago, Illinois, 60613

Thresholds is committed to providing help and hope for people

with mental illness.  They are based in Chicago but have sites in

other parts of the country.  This donation is made in memory of

Robert Hall.

NELCWIT









$200

New England Learning Center for Women in Transition

479 Main Street

P.O. Box 520

Greenfield, MA. 011302

NELCWIT, based in Greenfield, is an agency dedicated to helping

families survive the trauma of domestic violence and sexual assault.

They provide counselors who help people to make a plan to leave an

abusive partner, improve their self esteem and find employment to help

meet their families' basic needs.

National Episcopal Relief and Development




$380

P.O. Box 7058

Merrifield. VA. 22116-7058

Episcopal Relief and Development works with church partners and 

local organizations worldwide to save lives, and transform communities.

They help to rebuild after disasters and empower people to create lasting solutions that fight poverty, hunger and disease in over forty countries.  We have earmarked this

for children and families around the world.

Ashfield Preschool








$125

134 Baptist Corner Road

Ashfield, MA. 01330

The preschool serves children in Ashfield surrounding towns.

This donation is to be used for scholarships for those who cannot afford the 

tuition.

Shelburne Senior Center







$125

Main Street

Shelburne Falls, MA.

The Senior Center serves senior citizens from Ashfield, Buckland, and

Shelburne.  Among their many programs are those providing transportation to

medical appointments and shopping, a home repair service-free of charge,

home visitation by a social worker, as well as meals, exercise classes and 

entertainment.  

Food Bank of Western Mass





           $150

97 Hatfield Street

Hatfield, MA 01038

Because the Hilltown Churches' Food Bank receives a great part of its

food from the Food Bank of Western Mass, it was decided that we would

make a contribution to them as well.

Emancipation Proclamation Committee

We were asked to contribute $100 to the above committee who are planning a 

program celebrating the Emancipation Proclamation during Black History Week.

It will be taking place at Town Hall in Ashfield and two authors will be coming

to present their research.  The contribution will help with funding.

(Address to follow as the committee has not yet established an account.)

The Mission Team:  Mary Snow and Jane Wagener

December 11, 2014.

Hedley Yost Organ Maintenance Fund 2014 Report
St. John's Church

194th Annual Meeting

February 1st, 2015


In December of 2014, we paid Stefan Maier Organbuilding $1,272.60 for major renovation of a very important stop of our organ.  The Maintenance Fund was left with a balance of $1,187.67.  

The stoppers of the wooden pipes of the Stopped Diapason needed to be releathered after many years of service.  The pipes were removed and taken to the organ building shop in Orange, MA.  After the work there was completed, the pipes were returned to Saint John's for reinstallation and tuning.  At this time the entire organ was given its annual tuning.

Donations to this fund are always welcomed.

Hedley Yost, Curator,
Hedley Yost Organ Maintenance Fund
Ann Browning Poetry Series

St. John's Church

194th Annual Meeting

February 1st, 2015

The Fourth Annual Ann Browning Poetry Series was held on Wednesday, May 28, 2014 with the gifted poet, Marilyn Nelson, winner of the Coretta Scott King, Frost, and Newbery Awards, as the featured reader.  She held everyone in thrall. Sarah Browning again spoke charmingly about her mother and read poems written by Ann and from her own work. The youth poems were heartfelt and wonderful.  The dedicated judges were Jan Freeman, Susie Patlove, and Carol Purington.  Jan and Susie once again presented the awards.  

In the 15-18 age group the awards went to:

· Elizabeth Purington – First Place

· Allen Gabriel – Second Place

· Annaliise Cain – Third Place
· Emilia Tamayo – Social Justice Award

In the 12-14 age group the awards went to:

· Avery Daniell – First Place

· Jonah Yolles-Murphy – Second Place

· Aolani Whitebear -- Third Place
· Sarah Malone – Social Justice Award
Many thanks to Sue Craft, Hetty Startup, Jane and Jim Wagener, Marilyn Berthelette, Preston and Sarah Browning, Mariel Kinsey, and Juliet Jacobson for all their help.  And thank you to the Ashfield Cultural Council, a local agency which is supported by the Massachusetts Cultural Council, a state agency, for their generous contribution to this event.  We also thank Mark Zenick for his inspiration and kind support.

2014 Pastoral Care/Parish Nurse Report
St. John's Church

194th Annual Meeting

February 1st, 2015


The Pastoral Care Team meets periodically to review the needs of those in the Parish and to follow up as appropriate.  We invite you to let us know if you or anyone you may know is in need of pastoral care.


This year we held our second annual Caregiver’s Tea in May.  Our guest speaker was Nell Lake, whose book The Caregivers shares the stories of caregivers participating in a support group.  She read from the book some stories to which many in the group could relate.  This sparked some wonderful discussion of feelings and experiences of those who were there.  We hope to make this gathering an annual affair.


We put together baskets of jam and other goodies to take to some of our elders on  May Day.  It was a simple thing, but the response was heartening.


If you would be interested in joining us, please let us know


As Parish Nurse this year has been limited to making visits to those were ill, recovering, or just wanting a visit. I am continuing to teach the Osteoporosis Prevention Exercise class at the Corner on Thursday mornings from 9-10 a.m. along with Helen Boyden.  This class was started as a study by Tufts Medical School to see if weight bearing exercise can prevent or reduce the onset of osteoporosis. The results have been quite positive.  The class is sponsored by  RSVP (Retired Senior Volunteers Program).  We do low impact weight lifting and balance exercises, most of which are done sitting in a chair.  It is open to all and is free.


In September we had a presentation on Five Wishes,  program that emphasizes end of life planning.  Examples include how you would like to be treated if you were seriously ill:  would you like to be at home, in the hospital?  Who would you like to be there with you?  What sort of comfort measures would you want?  This is a legal document and an be included in your will or trust.  I hope to be able to have another presentation in a year or two if there is more interest.

Come and check us out some Thursday morning.

          I am available to do blood pressure checks, or to call on you for any health related (or what you may consider health related) needs.  Just give me a call.

Wishing you a healthy year ahead.

Jane Wagener, Parish Nurse

Pastoral Care Team:  Susan Todd, Sue Craft, Rose Clark, Herb Libby, Rose Clark,  and Jane Wagener
Hilltown Churches Food Pantry 2014
St. John's Church

194th Annual Meeting

February 1st, 2015




The Food Pantry has completed another year's work of supplying  supplementary food to families of many sizes every other Tuesday at the First Congregational Church on Main Street, Ashfield. Ten towns currently are served: Ashfield, Conway, Plainfield, Shelburne Falls, Colrain, Heath, Hawley, Rowe, Buckland, and Charlemont. There are 149 member families, ranging from 1- 10 in size (several generations may share the same dwelling.) If we count individuals served, the average would be between 500 -600 on a given day. In summer, the numbers are smaller, averaging about 120 families. Within the last year, the Pantry made a big organizational change from packing bags and boxes with identical healthy food: meat, fresh vegetables, such as potatoes, pasta, canned food of various kinds, apples, and baked goods. Size of family determined quantity of food. Now, at the urging of the Food Bank (our major supplier) the available food for the day is put laid out on tables. Share is weighed and must be within range of the shopper’s share. The shopper can choose what he/she wants and needs.


The result of this important shift has been that both volunteers and clients are equally enthusiastic. Although the amount of our financial donations is down somewhat, the treasurer reports that we are in good shape financially. And our clients are pleased to have choice, as all shoppers like to make decisions as they shop. Weather in winter will always be a problem and affects attendance, as well as trips for shopping. Yet the feeling at the annual meeting was that our big shift had been that rare experience: good for all!


















             Respectfully submitted, 



















Mary Snow
Hilltowns Centering Prayer Group
St. John's Church

194th Annual Meeting

February 1st, 2015
(This report is a repeat of previous ones, because what needs to be said has already been said here! You are welcome to read it through again “for the first time.”)
There is a deep Center, the Center and ground of our being, and we can pass through that Center into the very Center of God. The two Centers are one - the very Center of all that is.








Basil Pennington
Sponsored by both St. John’s and First Church, the Centering Prayer group continues to meet at the Corner every Wednesday from 5:30 to 6:30. 

The structure of the hour is consistent, with 20 minutes to a half hour of silent prayer and meditation followed by a half hour of prayerful reading (lectio) of the current scripture or psalms or other selections. Members of both churches, as well as people without affiliations, are part of the group.

A strong bond develops between us as we share a regular time of deep silence. I like to think it is also a holding place of prayers for the larger community.

All are welcome!

If anyone is interested in reading about Centering Prayer - this modern contemplative practice based on the early monastic teachings about prayer - here are three books I highly recommend:

Thomas Keating: Open Mind, Open Heart

Thomas Keating: Manifesting God

Cynthia Bourgeault: Centering Prayer and Inner Awakening

We have recently learned that there is an international group called Friends of Silence. This is how they describe what they do, and I think we can call ourselves friends of silence along with them!

“Friends of Silence is a non-profit endeavor to facilitate others in reverencing silence, prayer, contemplation, the Divine Guest, and the Oneness of all creation as well as to encourage the life-giving empowerment that derives from the Silence.

Friends of Silence began in Detroit in 1987 as an urban contemplative community welcoming individuals of all faiths and cultures.  We have grown from forty or so to an international community at large of over 6,000 pray-ers.  We are linked in the Silence, in heart-prayer, and in friendship to many religious and spiritual communities as well as the various F.O.S. groups that are emerging in prisons, businesses, nursing homes around the world.  Recognizing the efficacy of silence, we meet together or in the solitude of our homes to hold our family and neighbors, our cities and country, our world and planet in silence and prayer.

Friends of Silence take time to offer the gift of themselves in silence, prayer, and sharing.  Opening one’s heart with the desire to radiate Love and Light is a response to the noise, speed, distractions, the violence, injustice, and oppression so rampant today.  The outward, visible results of silence are difficult to discern or to define.  Yet, by faith, we continue to spend time in silent prayer, often being blessed with the inward fruits of the Silence: love, joy, peace, patience, kindness, faithfulness, gentleness, and gratitude.

For those who would be in solidarity with Friends of Silence through shared times in the Silence at home or within gathered groups, the following guidelines are offered:

    * A commitment to meet regularly for an hour or so in a space conducive to silence.

    * Let there be mostly silence starting, if it is helpful, with an appropriate short reading offered prior to the time of silence.

    * Let there be an expectant attitude that the Silence of each individual will be transformative somewhere in the world through the mystery of Love.

    * Honor the time spent in silence by ending with a time of journaling and/or sharing, if two or more are gathered, and for intercessory prayer for the world.

Aware or not, everyone needs and hungers for simplicity and time for solitude and silence.  May your Silence help to balance the noise of today’s world!  And may you come to know the strength and power of the Beloved, the peace and joy of Divine Love, and the gentleness and guidance of the Divine Light in the goings and comings of your everyday life!”

SO! Centering Prayer, or Friends of Silence, this is what is happening at the Corner on Wednesdays from 5:30 to 6:30 PM.

Respectfully submitted,

Mariel Kinsey

 

St. John’s Column from the Ashfield News

St. John's Church

194th Annual Meeting

February 1st, 2015

The following is Mariel Kinsey’s last column in the Ashfield News, on behalf of St. John’s Church.  We thank her for her extraordinary columns over the past 9 ½ years and await with great excitement the compilation of those columns in book form in the coming months.  And we look forward to the thoughts and wisdom of Preston Browning, John and Lou Ratté, and Mary Snow, who will carry on her work.  With gratitude to all!

                                           A  GOODBYE CONVERSATION














January 2015
When you come to a fork in the road, take it.  Yogi Berra

The future ain’t what it used to be. Yogi Berra

Help me, help me, I’m no good at goodbyes. from 50 Ways to Say Goodbye by Rockband Train
When I was preparing to move from New Mexico to Ashfield, I subscribed to the Ashfield News. I was intrigued by the monthly column written by John Snow, because his name was that of a professor I had had several years before at the Episcopal Divinity School in Cambridge. He even sounded like that professor. When I got to Ashfield I discovered that he WAS that professor, now retired and living in Ashfield with his wife Mary. We became friends, the three of us, and three years later John asked me to take over the St. John’s column, and here I still am, nine and a half years later.

Now it is time for me to let it go into other hands, of which I will tell you soon. But first I have to say that little bomb of a word: Goodbye.   ("Help me, help me! I’m no good at goodbyes.”)

I have loved the process of writing these reflections. At the end of each month I send one off to the editor. (Editors by the name of Sally, Rob, David. Faithful, quirky, long suffering, gracious.) For the next few weeks I pay attention to what catches my attention, and one day I find myself saying THAT’S what I will write about next. Then I carry that around with me, while phrases, quotes, and sentences begin to appear, and one day I say now I’m ready to write, and I write. Always I am wondering what I will do if nothing grabs my attention and commitment. That hasn’t happened.

 

Because of this monthly requirement, I have had “conversations” with things personal, local, national, global, and cosmic; things like seasons, weather, holidays, prisoners on death row, movie figures, global conflict; flowers, trees, animals, force fields and planets; lengthy numbers, outer space, and neighbors. I have had conversations with hope and trepidation, with crucifixion and resurrection in its myriad daily forms. And, in an invisible but significant way, I have had conversations with you. “You” meaning You who read this, You who tell me you read this, and a whole bunch of other You’s out there to whom I write, though I don’t know Who you are. Without your receptive attention (both imagined and real,) I wouldn’t have anything to say. Your end of the “conversation” has been essential, as it is with any writer and audience. I am grateful to have had such receptive conversation partners!

And next? Aha! There is in our community a book group of “elders” who have lived unique and interesting lives as educators, scholars, writers, and activists. Four of them have agreed to share the writing of this St. John’s column: John Ratte, Lou Ratte, Preston Browning, and Mary Snow. I am so looking forward to taking my part in the conversation, along with you, by hearing and pondering what they individually and collectively have to say. 

Goodbye is not my last word. A collection of these past nine and a half years of columns is in the works, and will be available in book form in the late spring. Robert Frost said “Ends and beginnings -- there are no such things// There are only middles.”  So from the middle of my life to the middle of yours, I say “may we, each and all, fare (very very) well.

It Takes a Village 2014 Report
By Meg Taylor, Development and Outreach Director
St. John's Church

194th Annual Meeting

February 1st, 2015

Happy 2015!  Last year was a time of transition and growth for It Takes a Village.  Over the summer, outgoing leaders, Anna Westley and Katy Eiseman, gracefully passed the torch to our new leadership team: Hannah Davidson, Lisa Goding, and Meg Taylor.  St Johns continued their partnership with It Takes a Village, providing support to our weekly Mothers Group (see more below).  In addition, St Johns generously agreed to serve as our fiscal sponsor through 2015, allowing us to fundraise to help cover the costs of providing our free services to hilltown families while ensuring long term sustainability for our organization.  Village staff had a fall retreat where we reorganized our roles and clarified our organization's beliefs, solidified our working name as It Takes a Village (formerly Hilltown Village) to reduce confusion and strengthen our identity, led a successful outreach effort (our Facebook friends grew from 185 to 655 in just 4 months!), gained two new Motherwoman trained support group facilitators, participated in our first ever Valley Gives campaign raising over $7600 in 24 hours from 80 donors near and far - all while continuing to compassionately serve Hilltown mothers with newborns and young children.  We could not have accomplished so much in this short amount of time without the help of Susan Todd and other key members of St Johns Church.  We are extremely grateful for Susan’s commitment to mothers everywhere and for her perseverance with the maze of required paperwork for fiscal sponsorship!  A BIG THANK YOU TO ST JOHNS FOR BELIEVING IN THE HEARTWARMING SUPPORT WE PROVIDE - THAT ALL MOTHERS DESERVE!

So what's in store for 2015?  A lot!  We've listened to feedback from our alumni families and expanded our services.  We now serve families living in the Hilltowns of all four counties of western Massachusetts; 30 towns in fact, up from 19 towns.  So if you know a family needing our services in Hampden or Berkshire county hilltowns, please let them know about us.  We will provide a home visit volunteer for a family with a baby up to one year of age (expanded from only newborns) because we know that sometimes families have other sources of help in the early months but then desperately need some help during month 5 (or 8!) when extended sleep deprivation has taken its toll.  We are initiating a four county wide volunteer recruitment effort and increasing the number of Home Visit Volunteer Trainings from two to four per year.  Our postpartum Resource Packet will be growing in useful information and a variety of media.  Also in the works is a new Village Mothers Support Group for the southern hill towns.

If you are inspired by the work we do and the families we serve, we invite you to get involved with some aspect of our work this year whether it be as a Village volunteer, family, intern, friend, supporter, collaborator, donating items to the Village Closet, or just giving us some feedback on how you think we are doing (or what you think we should be doing). We are open to all ideas, thoughts, collaborations, and connections.  Cheers to many new beginnings!
2014 It Takes a Village Mothers Group Report: Sharing our Truths

By Jess Kuttner, Mothers Group Coordinator
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We are thrilled that our Mothers Group has been so well attended this year. Women have been coming to be with other moms and feel the relief that the group can bring.  It is great to see all the babies and young children playing in the childcare room as moms come together and give themselves some well-deserved self-care.  Between four and eleven mothers (and several babies and young children) attended Mothers Group each week.  Several participants are dedicated moms who really seem to count on the group each week.  Here is what one participant had to say about our Mothers Group:

"I am feeling so grateful for the weekly mothers group.  I went to my first one recently.  It seemed well timed as there were several other women that day and babies close to my son's age.  I really didn't feel like I was missing anything until I came into that sacred space.  I realize now that what has been absent for me is that connection with women who are going through what I am - right now.  I have lots of friends and family that have raised young children, who have experienced PPD, who have felt isolated, but that part of their lives is long gone.  They recall it with humor and tell me I will feel the same someday.  What they cannot say is, ‘I know what you are going through.  Me too.’ And that's what I need right now.  I need to look into the eyes of another woman with understanding, compassion and connection - we are both in the same place - elated and thankful, exhausted and struggling - all at the same time.  Mother Group is a place where I can just BE.  I can be indifferent, overjoyed or one hot mess.  And it's all A-Okay."


We hope to create a space where mothers don’t have to bear their untold story of motherhood alone – they can voice it instead.  We invite in the real, raw story of all that motherhood encompasses and we hold the space for whatever that looks like.   We do not sugarcoat the challenges of motherhood but we also look for ways to bring some light and find the gold even in the darkness.   We share a deep compassion for the struggles each of us is contending with and strive to find that same compassion for ourselves.

It is an honor to be part of creating a place where rather than offering advice on what should be done to fix or improve a situation, we simply provide a space to share whatever the truth is and trust that each woman in the room has the wisdom within her to navigate her circumstance.  To have a place to share openly and bear witness to the whole experience of other mothers is an amazing balm for the isolation that can emerge in motherhood, especially in an area as rural as ours. 

“I am so thankful that this group exists.  This is the only place where I can share what it is really like to be a mother.”   ~ Mothers’ Group Participant

If you know of a mom who might enjoy joining us for tea and sharing her truths, please let her know that our Mothers Group meets Mondays at St Johns Corner House at 11:00 AM. For more information, contact: Jess Kuttner 413-522-9732 / jkuttner@gmail.com
Notes from Annual Meeting


February 9, 2014

Envisioning Our Time Together In the Coming Year

Partner with urban church to work with adolescents

Be more deliberate about climate change in sermons, studies, etc.  (Consider book study:  God’s Body)  Call upon Margaret Bullitt-Jonas to talk about this.  Other names brought up:  Preston Browning, John and Lou Ratte.  Get teens involved.

A renewed effort on food related interests:  Food Bank, community meals, extra plate at a meal (donate money to food bank, etc.)

Low attendance:  Why?

Re-establish Canterbury Groups.

News letter to go to all in town.

Christian Ed for children.  Confirmation.

Lynnette’s work on women’s life changes and religion.

Respectfully Submitted by Jane Wagener
St. John’s Treasurers’ Report 2014
St. John's Church

194th Annual Meeting

February 1st, 2015

Our financial projection for 2015 is strong, owing to the generosity of parishioners and friends of St. John’s, the culture of frugality, and the volunteer labor of many.  Please note that the report from 2014 indicates around a $1,000 deficit, while the report for 2015 indicates over a $7,000 surplus.  The reason for this is twofold.  In receiving our end of year pledges and donations, while expecting a deficit budget for 2015, we put most donations that we could in the 2015 revenue.  However!  We received a most generous donation from George and Charlotte Shultz in January which changed the picture dramatically.  The point is that were we to rearrange amounts we would have no deficit for 2014 and still a surplus for 2015.  Note:  these numbers are still in flux as we continue to receive more pledges.

Our longtime financial administrator, Sandy Lilly, resigned this summer, after many years of overseeing our books and bringing our accounting practices into the 21st century.  We welcome our new financial administrator, Amy Murray, who has worked closely with Sandy to understand the amazing intricacies that a small parish within the Diocese of Western Massachusetts can entail. We thank Sandy for all that she has given us and continues to give us.

                                                   The Tale of the EIN
Again, we are enormously grateful for the life changing donation of George and Charlotte Shultz to St. John’s this January.  The Shultz Family has maintained a strong connection to St. John’s for many decades, and we treasure their friendship.  We will mindfully consider the most careful way to direct this contribution.

A big adventure this year was around our federal EIN.  Who knew!  As you’re aware, St. John’s has established a fruitful partnership with It Takes a Village over the past two years, sponsoring their Mothers’ Groups and supporting their work in helping families with newborns.  This summer they asked us to be their fiscal partner so that they could participate in Valley Gives Day.  We would serve as the registered nonprofit that would receive their donations and pass them through to their organization --which is not yet a 501 C3, though we seek to help them with that.  Razoo, who organizes Valley Gives Day, said we wouldn’t qualify, because we have no federal EIN number.  We don’t? We have a state number that we use for tax exemption purposes, but no federal number. They’re not the same? Apparently not.  We were in touch with the diocese who were in the dark about the situation.  We were in touch with the National Episcopal Church in New York to ask for a group exemption letter (which Razoo would accept), but they could not provide one without a federal EIN.  Catch-22!  After 6 calls to the IRS, we learned that they often discontinued an EIN number if there was no tax activity. And so we finally received one.  We took the new paperwork to the bank, to register the new number, and they said that we needed to provide them with a group exemption letter!  So we received that from the national church.  Happy outcomes of this effort?  On the very day we received our group exemption letter the Bank of America called and said the rules had changed and that they needed a group exemption letter in order to send us the roughly $585 dollar interest check from the Fred Wells account.  And … It Takes a Village earned $9,000 on Valley Gives Day – all because of an EIN number (lost, then found) and our group exemption letter.

St. John’s is grateful for continued support from the Congregational Development Initiative from the Diocese.  That grant lends support to the Mothers’ Group and also contributed to the beautiful new sign on the lawn of St. John’s Corner.

The audit this year was conducted by Bruce Rockwell, formerly treasurer of the Diocese.  We include his recommendations below that we are addressing this year.

1. Financial Policies and Procedures Manual: While written procedures exist for

the counters, a more comprehensive set of written policies and procedures would

be helpful, especially when transitions in financial duties at St. John’s occur. I

have forwarded a template that may be helpful to you in adopting a written

manual of your own.

2. Quarterly Pledge Statements: Best practices are that pledge statements are

rendered quarterly instead of twice a year as you do now. Additionally, I have

provided the Bookkeeper with language that it is recommended be included on the

pledge statements to indicate that the amounts shown are fully contributions and

that nothing of tangible value was given in exchange.

3. Safe Church Policy: I recommend that the Vestry ascertain if it has a Safe

Church Policy and that, if it does not, such a policy be developed and approved in

accordance with the Diocesan Safe Church Policy. If it finds it does have such a

policy, I recommend that the policy be reviewed to ensure that you are in full

complained both with your own policy and that of the Diocese.

4. Inventory: In addition to the video you have, a record should be made listing

each physical asset, the date it was acquired (if known), the value at the time it

was acquired (again, if known) or its current value.

5. Review all Endowment Funds to confirm that St. John’s is complying with

any and all restrictions: I recommend that you communicate with Mick Kalber,

Executive Director of the Trustees for the Diocese to obtain this information.

6. Disaster Recovery Plan: I recommend that St. John’s develop such a plan and review it annually to keep it up to date. I have provided a template that may be helpful to you.

Respectfully submitted,

Susan Todd and Jim Wagener

